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~ELLISFIELD~ 
Parish Council 
Chairman    Mr Richard Haas, 07788 108808  

     cllr.haas@ellisfield.gov.uk. 
Councillors    Mrs Lucinda Rule, Shaun Alexander    
     Mr. Andy Swanston, Mr. Gordon Dunse,  
     Mary Guinness 
Clerk (Locum)   Peter Baston clerk@ellisfield.gov.uk   
     07776 950069  
Ellisfield Ladies Club  Maggie Heath - 01256 381 419  
Ellisfield Village Association Mrs Dee Haas 07831 325 461 
Ellisfield Volunteer Group Mr Andy Webb on 07770 785 237.  

Horticultural Society  Claire Cook,  07748 532 798  
     Pat Gould  01256 381 280 
The Belles of St Martins  bellesofstmartins@gmail.com   
Memorial Hall 
Chairman     Mr Gordon Dunse (07843 344 612) 
Hall Bookings   Gordon Dunse (07843 344 612)   
  Please check the website calendar & book online if possible  
      www.ellisfield-hall.org.  
Secretary    Mrs Joanne Thomas  01256 381 300 
Neighbourhood Watch   Mrs Jane Popkin, 01256 381 138 
Oil Syndicate 
(for all villages)    Mr Ashley Turberfield, 01256 381 477 
 

~DUMMER~ 
Parish Council 
Chairman    Mrs Sheila Harden   
     cllr.harden@dummerparishcouncil.gov.uk 
Councillors    Ms Liz Nelson,   Dr. Manuela Gazzard,  
     Mr Sascha Mullen, Julian Jones 
Clerk     Wendy Reynolds, 07436 786 896    
     Clerk@dummerparishcouncil.gov.uk 
Dummer Cricket Club 
Chairman    Mervyn Mann  01256 397 572 
Secretary    Jack Ballard  07786  515  964  
Neighbour Care Contact  Lyn Hardy 01256 397507 
Neighbourhood Watch  John Delaney  01256 397 494 
The Clifton Room   Janet & Stafford Napier 
Royal British Legion 
Secretary    Major Paul Simpson  
 

Village Hall 
Chairman    Paul Simpson  
Secretary    Rachel Beresford-Davies  

Bookings    Lyn Hardy 01256 397507  
     villagehalldummer@gmail.com  
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The Parish of Farleigh 
http://www.farleighcandoverandwield.org.uk

 

Associate Minister, Rev Ian Thacker, MA. 07864 095 435.  
Ian will be in Wield Church from 9-10 on Wednesdays for anyone to drop in. 
This will be followed by a brief service of morning prayer and bible study. 

 

Benefice administrator – Tricia Knight  
email address: beneficeFCW@hotmail.com  

Hill and Dale Editorial Team 
 

Editor    Jean Frost 01420 561 136 
     5 Pound Close, Upper Wield 
     ALRESFORD, SO24 9SH 
     hillanddaleeditor@gmail.com 
 

Advert Co-ordinator  Ros Partridge 01420 563 816 
     Harrow Cottage,  Upper Wield  
     ALRESFORD, SO24  9RW 
     treasurerhillanddale@gmail.com.   
Distribution Manager  Ben Maunder 01256 327 859 
     6 Church Lane, Cliddesden 
     BASINGSTOKE, RG25 2LQ 
 

Copy deadline 12th of each month unless  
previously agreed with the Editor. 

 
 

It would help the compiler of this magazine if the following guidelines 
are applied to all items sent for inclusion. Please use: 
 

Font - Times New Roman - font size 11. 
Line spacing before the paragraph - 0 
Line spacing after the paragraph - 0 
Spacing between the lines - 1sp 

 
 

Owing to pressure of copy space we regret it may be necessary to abridge 
any article.  

 

Disclaimer 
The Editorial team takes no responsibility for any information given or 
views expressed in Hill and Dale and will not be held liable for any direct, 
indirect or consequential loss arising from the use of information and  
advertisements in this publication. 
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These guides are only as accurate as you make them. Please keep them updated, 
if only for the sake of newcomers. 

~CLIDDESDEN~ 
Parish Council 
Chairman   Mr Alan B. Tyler   01256 460 425  
    alanbtyler19@btinternet.com 
Councillors   David Rudge   07813 070 261 
    hugh.rudge@gmail.com 
    Bob Randall—rarandall9@aol.com 
    sibarksy@hotmail,com 
    Alison Mosson   01256 352 900 
    Alison@abe.co.uk 
    Mark Gifford -   07504 104 621 
    m.gifford1@outlook.com  
Clerk    Susan Turner   07515 777 060   
    clerk.cliddesden@parish.hants.gov.uk 
Conservation Group 
Chairman:    Alison Mosson    07721 046 146  
Secretary    Angie Fewster    01256 475 848 
    Www.3cg.info www.cliddesdenconservation.org 
Educational Trust   Vicky Tibble     07552 927 692 (text only) 
    Vicky.tibble@outlook.com 
Horticultural Society Marilyn Smith   01256 462 584 
Millenium Village  Hall 
Secretary   Mrs Joanne Capehorn   07528 856 157  
Hall lettings   Mrs Pat Rampton   01256 461 034 
    bookings@cliddesdenhall.org.uk 
Caretaker   Ken  Rampton  01256 461 034 
    1st alarm goes off 
Neighbourhood watch 
    Simon Barker  07732 100 900 
    sibarksy@hotmail,com 
Newsletter   bootofthedailybeast@gmail.com 
Social & Entertainment Club   Diane Rampton    
     Tel 07791 665 947 or 01256 467 533 
Women’s Institute 

Secretary    Julia Ross   jrsidhat@gmail.com  
President   Janet Fagg              jkfagg@gmail.com  
Cliddesden Primary School 
Headteacher Mr. Kenneth Davies 
01256 321571 
Email: adminoffice@cliddesden.hants.sch.uk 
 

~FARLEIGH WALLOP~ 
Educational Trust 
Secretary    Mrs Vicky Tibble, 14 Broadmere, Farleigh Wallop 

http://www.farleighcandoverandwield.org.uk
mailto:beneficeFCW@hotmail.com
mailto:treasurerhillanddale@gmail.com
mailto:hugh.rudge@gmail.com
mailto:rarandall9@aol.com
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mailto:jkfagg@gmail.com
mailto:adminoffice@cliddesden.hants.sch.uk
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General Useful Reference List 
Hampshire County Councillor  
Juliet Henderson    juliet.henderson@hants.gov.uk 
 

Borough Councillors 
Dummer, Ellisfield, Preston Candover & Farleigh  
Paul Gaskell     cllr.Paul.Gaskell@basingstoke.gov.uk 
Hannah Golding      cllr.hannah.golding@basingstoke.gov.uk;  
Julian Jones   Cllr.julian.jones@basingstoke.gov.uk 

Cliddesden    
Onalee Cubitt   cllr.onnalee.cubitt@basingstoke.gov.uk              
Kate Tuck      cllr.Kate.Tuck@basingstoke.gov.uk                      
Sven Godesden    cllr.sven.godesen@basingstoke.gov.uk    
 

Brownies   Sian Banks, 01256 333 151 
    cliddesdenbrownies@btinternet.com; 
Policeman        
Hampshire Constabulary non-emergency enquiries 101 
PCSO 13301   Andy Jones     07775 542021 
Email                 andrew.jones.13301@hampshire.police.uk 
 

Crimestoppers 0800 555 111 
Website             www.hampshire.police.uk  
Horticultural Society 
Chairman   Seumas Foster      Seumas@cropfosters.co.uk    
Secretary   Marilyn Smith  01256 462 584, 
Lost dogs 
Local Dog Warden  Contact via the Borough Council  
     01256 844 844. 24 hours 
Out of hours contact    
Dog Lost    0844 800 3220, www.doglost.co.uk 
Local contact  Sabrina Gurling 01256 389 458, 07732 497 221 or  
    Sabrina.gurling@btinternet.com 
Missing Pet Bureau  08701 999 000 
Neighbourhood  Watch  Website    www.hantsnwa.org. 
 

Medical Loan Centre (Red Cross)    For the temporary loan of wheelchairs and 
other medical equipment.  Adjacent Gillies Health Centre, Sullivan Road, 
Brighton Hill, Basingstoke    Open Mon-Weds, 10-12.  0344 871 1111  
 

Shopmobility  Church St. Basingstoke 01256 476 066 
    www.shopmobilitybasingstoke.org 
Re-cycling of Electrical Goods 
    Furnishing the Community 6, Joule Road,  
    Basingstoke.    01256 320700,     
    www.cfpbasingstoke.org 
 

Candover Valley Store & Post Office 01256 389500  
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07944 912 025     allsaintsdummer@gmail.com 
   peter.c.w.raine@btinternet.com 

 

Viscount Lymington   
 

 

 

Mrs Hannah Houstin-Lacey    
   bookkeepertreasurerPCC@gmail.com 
 

 
 

Beverley Guinness 

   Viscount Lymington 
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Rota for Services  
The Benefice of Farleigh, The Candover and Wield  
BCP = Book of Common Prayer   CW = Common Worship  LL = Lay led 

 

The Benefice of Farleigh, Candover and Wield 
BCP = Book of Common Prayer CW = Common Worship  

 
Key to initials:  
IDT = Ian Thaker: PR = Peter Raine:  JG = Julian Gibbons  LH = Lyn Hardy:  
AL = Anne Luneburg:  BC = Bernard Cazenove: CPT = Charlie Palmer  
Tomkinson:  
 
Sunday 2nd March   Sunday next before Lent 
08:00  Ellisfield   Holy Communion BCP IDT 
09:30  Wield   Matins IDT 
10:00  Preston Candover Morning prayer JG 
09:45  Cliddesden   Morning Prayer PR 
11:00  Northington  Holy Communion Richard Brand 
11:15  Dummer   Sunday Special  
Readings Exodus 34:29–end, 2 Corinthians 3:12—4.2, Luke 9:28–36,  
          Psalm 99 

————-””————— 
 

Wednesday 5th March   Ash Wednesday  
19:00  Brown Candover Ash Wednesday service IDT 

 

————-””————— 
 

Sunday 9th March   1st Sunday of Lent 
08:00  Dummer  Holy Communion IDT 
09:45   Ellisfield  Morning Prayer BC 
10:00  Preston Candover Family Service JG 
11:15  Cliddesden  Family Holy Communion Richard Brand 
18:00  Wield   Evensong IDT/CS 
Readings Deuteronomy 26:1–11, Romans 10:8b–13, Luke 4:1–13,  
         Psalm 91:1–11 

————-””————— 

Sunday 16th March   2nd Sunday of Lent  
09:00  Wield   Holy Communion BCP IDT 
09:45  Dummer  Morning Prayer  
10:00   Preston Candover Holy Communion IDT 
11:15   Cliddesden  Family Service PR 
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Readings Genesis 15:1–12 & 17–18, Philippians 3:17—4:1,  
Luke 13:31–end,         Psalm 27 
 

————-””————— 

Sunday 23rd March   3rd Sunday of Lent 
08:30  Bradley  Holy Communion CW IDT 
09:45  Dummer  Holy Communion CW IDT  
11:00   Brown Candover Family Morning Worship KG  
11:15  Ellisfield  Family Holy Communion IDT  
Readings Isaiah 55:1–9, 1 Corinthians 1:1–13, Luke 13:1–9,  
         Psalm 63:1–9 

————-””————— 

 

Sunday 30th March   4th Sunday of Lent – Mothering Sunday 
09:30  Preston Candover Family Service Mothering Sunday JG 
11:00  Farleigh   Farleigh Parish communion IDT  
11:15  Cliddesden  Family Mothering Sunday Service PR 
Readings Exodus 2:1–10, 2 Corinthians 1:3–7; Luke 2:33–35,  
         Psalm 127:1–4 
 

On Saturday the 22nd of March 2025 between 12pm & 2pm your local 
Police Beat time will be at the Candover Village store in Preston Candover, 

Alresford Rd. 
This is an opportunity for local residents to come and ask us questions and 

raise any concerns that you may have. 
PCSO 13301 Andy Jones & PC 21091 Ross Holdsworth look forward to 

meeting you! 
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Message from Ian 
February was a sober month in the Benefice as we’ve carried our four funer-
als.  Every time I take a funeral service, I witness the loss of a family mem-
ber as a disaster for the people concerned.   For many it involves intense pain 
coupled with a sense of unbelief.    
 
While a funeral is over in a short time, mourning the loss is something that 
can go on for a long time.  It is always comforting when people come up to 
the newly bereaved and express genuine feelings of how sorry they are, but 
the lives of those not so directly involved move on while we remain in the 
state of loss.  This is something that should heal but never really goes away   
Over the past five years our family has lost my mother and both of my wife’s 
parents. While they were all advanced in years each of their deaths left us 
with a gaping hole in our family.  We still miss them and not to have them 
around us leaves a hole that is unlikely ever to be filled.   
 
There is no set way to mourn the loss of someone we loved.  The way we 
come to terms with the loss depends so much on the depth of relationship we 
had with them and length of time we had to prepare ourselves for their death.   
But there are things that we can do to help ourselves move forward.     
The most important is to keep the memory alive. For some this may mean 
going to the cemetery or having a special place that enables us to feel close 
to them.  We have a spot in our garden where we can re member my mother-
in-law, we grow purple flowers and on summer evenings drink gin there.  It 
is important not to be afraid of talking about the people we have lost.  Shar-
ing memories of what they said or did and never being afraid to laugh.   Even 
though people are no longer with us we can still celebrate who they were and 
the contribution they made to our families. 
 
Sometimes, though, we can get stuck in our grief.  This is especially true 
when the death was traumatic or unforeseen.  If you feel stuck it is important 
to remember that you are not alone.  Talking about how you feel is such an 
important part of coming to terms with loss and there are several support 
groups available to you.   Perhaps the best known is Cruse and their helpline 
number is 0800 808 1677 
 
To those who have lost loved family members the Benefice would like to 
offer its sympathy and support.  If you feel we can help you don’t be afraid 
to get in touch. 
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Subs Request 
Thank you all for your contributions interest in Hill and 
Dale for the past year. Without your support and articles sent 
in each month, we would not have Hill and Dale. 

 

 Now it is time to pay your subscriptions. 
The cost for the year is £10.00 and  

subs are due on 1 February. 
 
You can pay on line to:
Sort code: 55 81 26     Account number:   75079771
Account name:    Parish of Farleigh 
 
Please use the name of your house & village initials (eg  E, 
C, F or D) as reference. 
 
If you prefer, you can pay by cheque or in cash. Cheques 
should be made out to Parish of Farleigh and handed to 
your distributor. 
 
Please note that if you receive your copy of Hill and Dale by 
post there will be a supplement to pay, depending on the 
cost of postage. Your distributor will be able to give more 
information. 

 
Thank you for continuing to support Hill and Dale. 

 
By subscribing to Hill and Dale you are supporting the running 
costs of our churches.  
With dwindling numbers and reduced giving the church is unable 
again this year to pay its full share of expenses to the Diocese. 

So, every subscription counts and helps to keep our churches 
open. 
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Church Date Sidesmen Readers 

All Saints’ 
Dummer 

2 March 
11.15am 

Melanie Gill  

All Saints’ 

Dummer 

9 March 
8.00am 

Shirley Powell  

All Saints’ 

Dummer 

16 March 
9.45am 

John Holden Jan Marks 
Jenny Padmore 

All Saints’ 

Dummer 

23 March 
9.45am 

Lyn Hardy Michael Hill King 
John Truemen 

St Martin’s 
Ellisfield 

2 March 
8.00am 

Lucinda Rule  

St Martin’s 
Ellisfield 

9 March 
9.45am 

Bernard Cazenove Marcus Rule and 
Tim Guinness  

St Martin’s 
Ellisfield 

23 March 
11.15am 

Caroline Allen Guy de Jersey and 
Susie Deane  

St Andrews 
Farleigh  
Wallop 

30 March 
11.00am 

Oliver Lymington To be advised 

St Martin’s 
Ellisfield 

6 April 
8.00am 

Vicky Reed  
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• Septic tank and cess-
pools emptied promptly 

• Repairs, maintenance 
and Installations 

• Professional survey 
reports 

• Drain clearance and 
jetting 

 work 
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Church flowers, cleaning etc. 

Church Administrator Name 

St Martin’s, Ellisfield     

 
Cleaning & Flowers 

 

  

All Saints, Dummer   

 
Church security 

  

 

Cleaning 

  

 

Flowers  

  

Sacristan 

 

  

 

Coffee  
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Farleigh Parish Playgroup 

What an exciting start to the year 
we’ve had!  We made amazing 
dragons to celebrate Chinese New 
Year.  For Valentines Day, we made 
fingerprint cards to take home with a 
verse that read: 
 

I know you wipe some away 
But these were made to stay 
So keep them forever, a treasure 
they’ll be 
A special I LOVE YOU for you, 
from me. 
 

We shared a magic moment last 
Friday.  We were sat on the rug 
together ready for our story, when it 
started to snow.  Toddlers raced to 
the windows and excitedly pressed 
their noses against the glass to watch 
the snowflakes tumbling from the 
sky.  “Isn’t nature wonderful?” 
remarked one nanny to her child.  
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RAISE FREE FUNDS WHILE SHOPPING  
 
To help your local churches, why not do some of your Sale’s shopping 
online! 
 

Farleigh PCC has linked up with easyfundraising.org.uk to help raise funds 
to assist with the increasing running costs of our churches.    
 

It’s easy to participate and won’t cost you anything but a little time to 
register and then shop online.   
  
To help, please follow the steps below:  
 
1.      Go to the website:  https://www.easyfundraising.org.uk   
  
2.     Please note, you need to become a ‘supporter’ of one of churches  
 (St Martins, St Andrews, All Saints, St Leonards) by entering basic 
 details, when prompted, name, address, email address. 
 
3.   Before you shop, please select the Church you wish to support 
 highlighted on the dashboard as the ‘cause’. 
 
3.   Then shop by Brand name or category.  You need to accept 
 the suppliers ‘cookies’ to ensure receipt of your donation.   
 Donations are paid direct to Farleigh PCC Bank Account.   
  
4.     Shop on the product website: 
 
• place the order you wish to purchase 
• fill in your delivery and email address 
• confirm your delivery detail, safe place if out 
• pay by your debit or credit card 
• easyfundraising and the supplier sites   

DO NOT store your card data  
  
5.     You will receive an email with confirmation of your order and a 
delivery date and, a further email telling you how much you raised. 
   
Thank you, your help would be much appreciated - small amounts all add up 
and help to support our churches.  The PCC Team.  
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Basingstoke Choral Society is delighted to present their 
spring concert: 

When: Sunday 30 March 2025 
Concert starts 7:30 pm 

Where: Anvil TheatreBasingstoke 
Conductor: David Gibson 

Accompanied by professional orchestra and soloists. 
Programme: 

Ralph Vaughan Williams: A Sea Symphony and Toward the Unknown 
Region 
Benjamin Britten: FourSea Interludes from Peter Grimes 
 

To book: anvilarts.org.uk 
Our programme this spring is inspired by the beauty and grandeur of the sea 
and showcases two major British composers.  
Vaughan Williams was deeply inspired by the poetry of American writer, 
Walt Whitman, whose verses from ‘Leaves of Grass’ form the text of both 
‘A Sea Symphony’ and the shorter choral work, ‘Toward the Unknown 
Region’. Whitman’s expansive and humanistic vision of the sea, a metaphor 
for both the natural world and the spiritual journey of mankind, appealed 
strongly to Vaughan Williams. The symphony captures the grandeur, 
mystery, and awe of the ocean, while at the same time representing human 
experience and exploration. It is remarkable as one of the earliest major 
choral symphonies in the English repertoire. Composed between 1903 and 
1909, it premièred at the Leeds Festival in 1910, with Vaughan Williams 
himself conducting. Each of the two works is a powerful testament to 
Vaughan Williams’ ability to blend poetry and music into a unified, stirring 
experience.  
 

Benjamin Britten’s ‘Four Sea Interludes’ extracted from his 1945 opera 
‘Peter Grimes’, are some of the most evocative orchestral music in the  
20th-century classical repertoire. In the opera, the interludes serve as 
atmospheric transitions between each scene, but are frequently performed, as 
in our concert, as a stand-alone suite. The Suite remains one of Britten’s 
most popular orchestral works and is a powerful example of his ability to 
fuse musical drama and atmospheric depiction. All three works in the 
concert regularly captivate audiences with their rich imagery and emotional 
depth, inviting listeners to travel on a profound and majestic journey across 
the seas of the world and the human soul.  
 

We are delighted to be joined once again by our friends from Croydon Philharmonic 
Choir, as well as a professional orchestra and soloists, making this a concert not to 
be missed; so join us on our seaward travels. 
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Cliddesden WI  
 

 

 

At our February meeting, our speaker was Rev. Jane Leese.  
 
Jane called her talk "More tea , vicar ?” but it could have been  
subtitled “Surprising Outcomes! “ as she had been surprised herself by 
the direction her life had taken. 
 
She gave a very interesting and memorable talk about her life and 
work as a local vicar who had trained at Salisbury and been  
ordained in Winchester. 
 
She was one of the early female priests, and worked in areas such as 
Kempshott, South Warnborough, and Long Sutton during her ministry, 
before retiring in 2016. 
 
Next month Jacqui Matthews will help us with seated yoga  
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Steve the Builder  
Always available for:-  
General Building Work  

Extensions  
Refurbishments  

*   
Estimate free  of charge  

*   
  No job too large or small  

*   
Contact Steve at:-  

BRABBIN BUILDING  SERVICES  
on 

01256 381862 or  0777 551 7291  
or email him  at:-  

stevethebuilder@sylvenlea.co.uk 
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In the Fields—Emma Ilsley 
 

Well, I didn’t think I’d be the only contributor to the Hill and Dale who was 
hoping to be writing this month with a punch-line along the lines of ‘Spring 
has sprung!’ but I think it suffices to say that hasn’t quite been the case yet. 
Nevertheless, we have had some particularly beautiful days thus far in 2025 
– so often denoted by heavy frosts we wake up to, after which the sun burns 
through around mid-morning. These conditions have made for some lovely 
scenes across the Estate, both across the farming landscape, and around the 
House and gardens. Pausing for a moment to take in the surroundings on 
these sunny mornings holds such great value for us, as well as reminding us 
of the benefits of being in the great outdoors.  
Winter jobs have continued on the farm, and two of particular prominence at 
present are: the servicing of the machinery, and the outgoing of crops from 
the grain stores. 
It is imperative that annual servicing of our tractors and telehandlers is 
complete during this ‘downtime’ period, as we rely on them so heavily 
around the year for such a wide variety of jobs. Of course, this is 
supplemented by routine care and maintenance throughout the more active 
seasons, but this time of year is our best chance of getting any ‘heavy’ 
servicing completed.  
We are continuing to empty our grain stores and have made a good start in 
seeing the 2024 crops vacate the farm. This will continue in a steady 
trajectory across the next few months, eventually leading to the end goal of 
the grain stores across the various sites being empty before Harvest 2025.  
In recent weeks, we have now added the Coat of Arms logo to the side of our 
tractors, combine harvester and sprayer, acknowledging all the machines 
belonging to Farleigh Wallop Estate. 
This has added a level of uniformity to 
the fleet which we are very pleased 
with and will make us recognisable to 
the wider community! 
 
Emma Ilsley 
Trainee Property Manager, Farleigh 
Wallop Estate  
 

Andy drilling 
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Cliddesden Social and Entertainment Club 
AKA ‘The Film Club’ 

 
Thursday 6 March 2025 

Fisherman’s Friends: One and All 
2022, 112 minutes   Certificate 12A 

 

The film follows the celebrated shanty singers through 
the highs and lows as lifelong friendships are put to the 
test and they battle the ‘curse of the second album’ 
 

Starring James Purefoy, David Hayman, Richard 
Harrington, Dave Johns, Sam Swainsbury and 
Maggie Steed. 

 

The bar opens at 7.30pm and we start at 8pm.  There is 
an intermission half way through during which refreshments and drinks at 
the bar are available at very low prices. 
 

 
Thursday 3rd April 2025 

For a Few Dollars More 
1965 126 minutes   Certificate 15 

A sequel to A Fistful of Dollars the tale of a quest to track 
down the notorious bandit El Indio by an unforgettable alliance 

between ruthless bounty hunters Clint  
Eastwood and Lee Van Cleef 

Starring Clint Eastwood, Lee Van Cleef, Gian Maria Vo-
lonte,Mara Krup,Luigi Pistilli and Klaus Kinski 

The bar opens at 7.30pm and we start at 8pm.  There is an inter-
mission half way through during which refreshments and drinks 
at the bar are available at very low prices. 

 
Please note we work on a cash only basis 

Please come along no matter  where you live, bring as many friends and neighbours 
as you like. 
 We hope to see you there.  
            
On Friday 31st January we went along to The Farleigh Club to celebrate the life of 
Ted Dowson who sadly died on 12th January. Ted ran the Film Club for many years 
amongst his many interests. Listening to his daughters’ eulogy of his life bought 
many surprises  and admiration  for a man who lived his life to the full, followed his 
interests and served his community well.  I will always think of him as a  kind and 
gentle man and I’m sure we will all miss him.                     
 
 Diane Rampton 
 dianerampton@btinternet.com 
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Family Service 
at St Leonard’s Church, Cliddesden 

30
th
 March at 11.15am 

With songs and activities for all ages, you’re invited to this 

informal celebration of mums and everything they mean to us. 

Families who attend the posy-making workshop on the 29
th
 will 

be able to give Mum, or someone who is special to them, 
beautiful posies of flowers in this service.  
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To advertise 

your service or 

company in 

this space, 

please contact 

Ros at 
treasurerhillanddale@gmail.com.   

 

mailto:treasurerhillanddale@gmail.com
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Store and post office trading hours 
 

Monday to Friday  Store open:  8.00am – 6.00pm 

Post office:   8.30am – 5.00pm 
 

Saturday   Store open:  8.30am – 5.00pm 

Post office:   9.00am – 12.30pm 
 

Sundays &   Store open:  8.30am – 12.30pm 

Bank Holidays  Post office:   Closed 
 

We look forward to welcoming you! 
 

Alresford Road, Preston Candover, RG25 2EE 

Tel: 01256 389500 www.cvcs.org.uk  
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St Leonard’s Pancake Party! 

Children and grown-ups of all ages had lots of fun at our Pancake Party in half term.  
We celebrated it a little early this year, and we thought about Valentine’s Day and 
God’s love for us, leading to his sacrifice.   
Pancake races, singing and, of course, pancake eating led to lots of laughter and a 
fun morning.   
Huge thanks to everyone involved to make the service such a happy occasion.   
The children created a beautiful stained-glass window of everything they are 
thankful for.   

Do pop into church to take 

a look.  We would love to see you! 
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Small change for hard graft. 

A few weeks ago, whilst standing in the middle of a field admiring a 

particularly beautiful winter sunset I wondered how many others had, over 

time, viewed that familiar scene. The particular field is one in which there 

seem to be buried a higher than usual number of small denomination silver 

coins, all from the reign of Henry III (1216-1272).  

Silver pennies at that time were hammered between two dies, one depicting 

the face of the king, the other a cross and pellets.  Those from Henry’s reign 

are distinctive in that they have on the reverse, a cross as an outline with, 

importantly, an internal void. The voided cross allowed them to be accurately 

cut into halves and quarters (fourths or farthings), thus allowing their use in 

small transactions as a monetary economy slowly evolved from one of 

traditional bartering and exchange. Henry also revolutionised the production 

of coinage by bringing in new moneyers (those who struck the coins) and 

centralising mints (to eventually London, Bury St Edmunds and Canterbury). 

Thus, the production of coinage could be more closely monitored and 

controlled.  

Silver penny of Henry III showing the voided cross on the 

reverse. 

 

 

 

 

 

         Cut half penny.                                  Cut quarter penny 
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Love Your Shop – we need your feedback 
Since its inception, our store has been dedicated to supporting and serving 

the local community. We are incredibly grateful to our wonderful customers 

and volunteers - your ongoing support has been instrumental in making the 

store the success it is today and now we are asking for your feedback. 
 

While our store continues to thrive, many rural businesses face significant 

challenges. We are committed to ensuring that our shop continues to grow 

and evolve to meet the needs of our community.  
 

How can we improve, adapt, and what would you like to see more of? Your 

feedback is invaluable in helping us continue to be a vital part of the 

community.    

If you would like to let us know your thoughts - there is a suggestions box in 

the store, or you can submit online via clicking the feedback links in our email 

newsletters or Facebook and Instagram profiles or by scanning the QR code 

on the next page. 
 

Bringing you the joy of Spring 
 

Spring has arrived at the store, and we have celebrated with a fresh delivery 

of beautiful potted plants from The Hairy Pot Plant Company. Based locally in 

Winchester, they specialize in eco-friendly herbs and cottage garden plants, 

grown in sustainable coir pots that can be planted straight into the ground - 

zero waste, just pure spring magic!   
 

We also have a newly refreshed Spring Gift Area, with new seasonal products 

perfect for spring birthdays, Mother’s Day, or just a little treat for yourself. 
 

Be the first to know 
We are delighted to announce that we will be hosting another tasting event 

at the store, taking place during the afternoon of Friday 25 April. Come and 

meet our local suppliers at the store and savour lots of tasty products.  Mark 

it in your calendar, we would love to see you. 
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Small Change for hard Graft (Cont) 

Life for ordinary people in the Candover valley in the thirteenth century must 

have been tough, with villagers generally labouring in the fields or trading in 

low-value goods. Manual workers then could expect to earn 2d per day if not 

‘paid in kind’. This might be enough for 12 eggs and 4 loaves of bread - or 

good ale, tempting after a hard day’s labour, but a penny a gallon.  Cottage 

rental though, even for the poorest, could have set them back £2 per year 

(480d, thus equivalent to 240 days’ work).  In rural England at this time, 

many women would have also spun thread out of coarse wool whilst going 

about their day to generate extra income. Given that this was often a 

productive way to use time when meeting others and speaking to friends, it 

would ultimately originate the expression ‘spinning a yarn’. Whether wool, 

baskets, woodwork, tools or other foodstuffs and livestock, local markets 

would have offered a financial lifeline to many, as well as a chance to 

procure everyday goods brought in by travelling pedlars and traders. I 

suspect that this is what was going on in this particular location. 

Coins such as those pictured above, however, were not always simply used in 

legitimate trades. There were more underhand ways of bringing in extra 

income for those who had the requisite skills or were desperate enough, one 

being clipping – shearing off the edges of coins for their silver content. The 

reduced weight of the clipped coins devalued Henry’s economy since a silver 

penny was, by law, a penny’s worth of silver. The voided crosses also acted 

as an early anti-clipping measure, with the tips of the cross designed such 

that any clipping would be immediately evident. Despite this, in a highly 

decentralised economy with no formalised police or regular law enforcement, 

clipping remained a menace for centuries. The authorities instead relied on 

the threat of harsh punishments to deter clipping, and it could mean large 

fines, imprisonment or, in some cases loss of eyes, hands or even life. Who 

knows whether those in that field, all those centuries ago, also had such 

things on their minds.  

 

Written by Cathy Wollweber 
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Fri 6 Dec | 4pm | Christingle 

With the church aglow with festive candlelight, make a 

Christingle and sing hymns. All materials provided. 

Refreshments 3.45pm, service begins 4pm. 

 

 

Sun 15 Dec | 4pm | Nine Lessons and Carols 

Traditional service with mulled wine and mince pies to 

follow. 

 

 

Sun 22 Dec | 6pm | Carols round the pond 

Carol sheets provided, just bring a lantern or torch.  

 

 

Tue 24 Dec | 2pm | Crib Service 

Come dressed as characters from the Nativity (yes, the 

grown-ups too!) and together all ages can recreate this 

epic story of hope as we celebrate the birth of Jesus. 

 

 

 
 

The Cliddesden & Farleigh Wallop  
Educational Trust 

The Cliddesden & Farleigh Wallop Educational Trust is a registered Charity 
which aims to provide funding assistance to people who wish to pursue extra
-curricular activities that will provide some form of educational benefit such 
as academic tuition, music lessons, sport & dance etc.  Anyone under the age 

of 25 and living within the Parishes of Cliddesden & Farleigh Wallop is 
eligible to apply for assistance. 

 

To apply for a grant or assistance please write a letter to the Trustees.  This 
letter should include a description and dates of the educational activity.  

Parents must apply for children under 18 and receipts must accompany 
the application and should be no older than six months. 

 

Please send applications to: 
C&FWET 

Mrs V Tibble - Secretary 
14 Broadmere 

Farleigh Wallop 
Basingstoke 
RG25 2JA 

 

All applications need to be received by the quarter ends – 31st March, 
30th June, 30th September and 31st December – this is timed for discussion 

at the next quarterly meeting of the Trustees. 
 

If you have any queries or would like further information, please contact 
Vicky:   admin@wallopgroup.co.uk  

 

Please note Grants are not guaranteed as the Trust is dependent on the money 
available and number of applications received. There is no limit to the 

number of times applications can be made providing receipts are less than 
six months old. 
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General Updates from Hampshire County Council over the last month: 
 
COUNTY COUNCIL PROPOSES TO DELIVER NEW SPECIALIST SE-
CURE WELFARE CHILDREN’S HOME AT STUBBINGTON STUDY CEN-
TRE SITE 
Hampshire County Council is proposing to build a new specialist secure welfare chil-
dren’s home on the site of its Stubbington Study Centre, to help meet the increasing 
need for residential care to support the most vulnerable children and young people 
both locally and nationally 
 
STILL TIME TO HAVE YOUR SAY IN STUBBINGTON STUDY CENTRE 
CONSULTATION 
Schools, community organisations and local residents are being reminded to share 
their views on a proposal to repurpose the Stubbington Study Centre site to provide a 
new specialist secure welfare children’s home.  A consultation is currently running 
on Hampshire County Council’s website and is open until Monday 10 February 
 
HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL SETS OUT PROPOSALS FOR NEW 
‘LANE RENTAL’ SCHEME TO MINIMISE ROAD WORKS DISRUPTION 
Hampshire County Council has set out proposals that could lead to the introduction 
of a new disruption charge scheme designed to reduce delays on the county’s busiest 
roads, at the busiest times 
 
HELPING HAMPSHIRE CHILDREN GET ACTIVE AND HEALTHY 
To help tackle childhood obesity and support children in Hampshire to get active and 
stay healthy, the County Council is expanding its health and wellbeing programmes 
for children and families, working closely with district and boroughs, as well as local 
community organisations 
 
COUNTY COUNCIL CABINET TO CONSIDER BUDGET ACTION TO 
PROTECT CORE SERVICES 
Spending proposals for 2025 / 26, totalling £2.6bn, to ensure the County Council 
keeps delivering its fundamental pledge to serve Hampshire’s 1.4 million residents 
will be considered by the County Council’s Cabinet next week, as the Authority 
takes a step closer to deciding its annual budget from April 
County Council Cabinet to consider budget action to protect core services | Hamp-
shire County Council 
Proposals that could lead to the introduction of a new scheme to reduce delays on the 
county’s busiest roads, at the busiest times, have been given approval by Hampshire 
County Council 
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Juliet Henderson  

Hampshire County Councillor  
 

Hampshire County Councillor report 
 

HCC November Update 2024 Candovers Oakley and 
Overton Division  

 

                

Hampshire County Council to charge utility companies for disruptive  
roadworks HCC has unveiled plans for a new disruption charge scheme aimed at 
reducing delays on the county’s busiest roads during peak times.  
This initiative, designed to complement the existing permitting scheme, would en-
courage companies and agencies to better plan their work, operate outside peak 
hours, and shorten the duration of their projects. 

•How It Works: A daily fee would be charged for the duration of the work, including 
any delays. Surplus revenues would fund innovative projects to reduce streetworks 
and roadworks disruption and will also be reinvested into highway maintenance. 

•Already in use in parts of the UK, 'lane rental' charges apply to the most congested, 
strategically important local roads. Hampshire could charge up to £2,500 per day, the 
maximum allowed under current legislation. 
               
Major Investment in Special Needs Education for Next Academic Year. 
HCC has announced exciting plans to transform specialist education at four primary 
schools, significantly boosting support for pupils with special educational needs and 
disabilities (SEND) in Gosport, Eastleigh, and Basingstoke. 
We are committed to supporting Hampshire children, whatever their needs, with 
educational opportunities to achieve their potential within their home communities 
wherever possible. Keeping such provision within our own successful schools saves 
costs that would otherwise be spent on special needs provision in the independent 
sector, often taking children far from their peers and families. 
 

Join the Movement Towards a Smokefree Hampshire!  
Smoking remains a significant health challenge in Hampshire, with approximately 
118,000 smokers contributing to an estimated £988 million in lost productivity and 
social and healthcare costs. To combat this, Hampshire County Council has set an 
ambitious goal: to become a Smokefree County by 2030. 

•Introducing Smokefree Hampshire: A free and highly effective quit-smoking ser-
vice available to all residents and those working in the county. Smokefree Hamp-
shire offers free, personalised support tailored to your needs, increasing your chances 
of quitting successfully. 

•Why Join the Movement? By quitting smoking, you're not only taking a significant 
step towards improving your health but also contributing to a healthier, more pros-
perous community. 

•Inspired to Quit? Text I QUIT to 66777 for your free quit kit. 
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Job vacancy: 

RELIEF 

CARETAKER 

 

 
                                  To cover for illness,   

    letting hires in/out  
     cleaning   

 

Cliddesden Village Hall 
 

• No previous 
experience necessary 

• Training given,  
• Friendly support staff 
• ad-hoc work including 

weekends 
 

 

             This is a paid position 

If you would like to discuss further details please 

contact: 

Angie on 01256 475848  

or vacancy@cliddesdenhall.org.uk 

mailto:chair@cliddesdenhall.org.uk
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Cliddesden Millenium Village Hall 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

    
Please come along to have a natter and make new friends, browse the second
-hand book stall, and of course enjoy a good cuppa and a slice of cake! 
The 100 club is also drawn here each month.  
 

We have table tennis available and all the equipment you will need if you 
fancy a game. 
 

We meet on the second Monday morning of each month,  
from 10.30 – 12 noon. 
 

Hope to see you there, all ages are welcome. 
Gill (01256 359413) 

January 13th
 

July 14th
 

February 10th
 

August 11th
 

March 10th
 

September 8th
 

April 14th
 

October 13th
 

May 12th
 

November 10th
 

June 9th
 

December 8th
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Hello everyone, I hope you’re all enjoying the odd days of 
sunshine we’re having. It makes such a difference to my 
mood to have a blue sky. Not only do you notice the days 
creeping out but, in the garden, new growth almost appears 
overnight. The sun, although not very warm, has enticed me 
into hanging washing outside as well. The lifted mood helps 
me to ignore my teenage sons bedroom mess and the grow-
ing pile of once worn clothes littering the floor, knowing full well the whole 
lot will be picked up and plonked in the washing bin. That’s a battle for an-
other day. 
 
So the recipe for this month is Naughty Joyce’s Banana Nut Loaf. 
 
It comes to us from Julia Ayscough, and naughty Joyce was Julia’s mum. 
When both our boys were born, and they are 19 and 16 now, Julia’s mum 
knitted each of them a lovely blanket which though well used we still have 
today. I expect Naughty Joyce’s cake will have made an appearance at TCC 
before the year if it’s not already done so. 
 
Ingredients  
8 oz Self Raising Flour 
Half a teaspoon of Bicarbonate of Soda  
A pinch of salt, 3 oz Butter, 6 oz Caster Sugar 
2 Eggs, beaten  
1 lb Bananas (about 3) peeled and mashed  
4 oz Walnuts 
  
Method  
Heat oven to 350f, Gas 4, fan 160 c 
Grease and line the base of a 2lb loaf tin. Mix flour bicarbonate and salt. 
Cream butter and sugar together and then add eggs. Stir in flour, banana and 
walnuts and bake for 1 ¼ hours  
Do keep an eye and check on it as my mum’s oven cooked hers in 45 
minutes.  
Enjoy a slice with a cuppa, wrapped up outside enjoying the winter  
sunshine.  
Tracey  
 

 

 

 

23  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Try something new this New Year! 

Come along, meet new friends, and learn new 
Songs. 

 

We meet every Friday during term time 

3.45pm snack, 4-4.30pm singing 

 

Term begins Friday, 17th January 

 

St Leonard’s Church, 

CliddesdeN 
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Cliddesden Primary School 

Here at school, we have settled into 2025 nicely and we are all eager 
for the more pleasant spring weather to arrive.  
  
Our football team played their last league match against Oakley 
Juniors. We were defeated 7-0 but that score line didn’t reflect the 
effort and great teamwork that the children displayed. Oakley are 
notoriously good in all sports events and the skill that they showed 
supported that reputation.  
 

However, our team demonstrated pride and resilience and kept trying 
hard, defending toughly and never giving up in search of an elusive 
goal.  
  

The Norman League Tag Rugby League resumed this month at St 
John's. The first game against Kempshott didn't go too well for the 
Green and Yellow Army as we were defeated 4 tries to 1. The team 
picked themselves up to draw 3-3 against North Waltham and in the 
last game were narrowly defeated 4-3 by the hosts.  
This leaves us bottom of the group but only 6 points behind the current 
leaders. With two more legs to go any of the four teams could still win 
it. Let's hope for an improvement in the next games. Cliddesden have 
been the champions for the last two seasons.  
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In The Lanes—Seumas Foster 
Stirrings 
Very slowly, but collectively undeniable, the first signs of a spring are 
showing. Snowdrops are the stars, no doubt of that, but already grass is 
shooting, as new growth is replacing the decaying leaves of last year, 
as they return nutrients to the soil. The leaves of Cow Parsley come 
with a vibrant fresh green to form a rosette before the stems shoot up 
in late April and May. 
 
Dank , Damp , and Cold 
January has been wet. Not all the time but very wet at both ends of the 
month, and although very little rain actually fell in the middle of the 
month, it was not drying weather. Dank, cold and damp may be the 
best way to describe conditions as high pressure kept cloud coming 
over us.   
 
The evidence of the heavy rain can be seen as the drifts of grit that was 
washed down to the lower areas where it sedimented out. This year 
there has also been a lot of soil washed out of the fields. Look out for 
the drifts of clay and silt, collected where the flow slows down and 
these particles can sediment out. That's the fertile top soil from the 
fields. 
 
Watch out, there’s a Gully About 
The worst effect for lanes users is probably the gullies on the edges of 
the roads. Avoid these quite vicious gullies if you value your tyres, the 
future effects of the gullies will be as the road edges collapse without 
the edge support they had before.  
 
Birds Singing 
Birds are singing now as they stake out territory and look for a mate. 
Male robins have not really stopped singing all through the winter, but 
in January the blackbirds and song thrush began to call. As time moves 
on the song intensifies as other birds join in. I have also heard more 
tawny owls in the evenings when the moon has been out, and recently 
several people have seen barn owls hunting, by the school in  
Cliddesden and by the old dairy buildings on Grammarsham Lane. 
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Cuckoo Meadow Pre-School,  
Rathbone Pavilion, Church Road,  

North Waltham, RG25 2BL.  
www.cuckoomeadow.org Tel: 01256 398172   

To find out more please contact Jo or Fiona on  
01256 398172.  

March 2025 
It has felt like a jam-packed term already at Cuckoo 

Meadow! 
The children got stuck into the Big 
Garden Birdwatch and made some 
bird feeders along with binoculars 
to watch the birds dig in!  We then 
celebrated the Chinese Lunar New 
Year by creating a beautiful snake 
and trying some noodles with chopsticks. 

 

Artistic flair was then shown off with the most 
flattering portraits of the children and their 
teachers!  The month was rounded up by 
learning about healthy eating and teeth 
cleaning. 

 
Easter will be here before we know it and we 
are holding a raffle to win luxury hampers – 
please contact us to buy tickets and good luck! 
 

Georgia Hawken 
Cuckoo Meadow Pre-School Secretary 
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 On a Wednesday morning in January, just as we were finishing our 
playtime, an ambulance arrived. Willow Class were so excited!  
We had a visitor, Alex the paramedic. Alex brought one of the 
ambulances he works in to show us. We asked lots of questions and 
learnt all about Alex’s job. He told us about how many emergencies 
he might attend in one day (2-5). He told us Hampshire Ambulance 
services can attend 2,000 emergencies in a day all together!  
 

We looked carefully at the outside of the ambulance, watched and 
counted the flashing lights and listened to the noisy siren!  
 

Alex showed us the ramp and how the stretcher comes out to help 
patients. We looked inside the ambulance and Alex showed the 
computer, camera, pull down seats, wheelchair and heart monitor. 
There were lots of tidy cupboards too.  
Alex opened the emergency first aid bags he might take to and 
emergency too. He talked about his uniform, and we liked the badge 
with a crown and snake.  
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Thank-you Alex for coming into Cliddesden School and sharing your 
amazing job with us.  
We have been learning about ‘People who help us.’ What job will we 
learn about next?  
 

The children and staff all look amazing with their Mad Hair Day 
hairstyles. We were supporting St Michael’s hospice with this special 
day. We raised around £90.  
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To find out more about our school, please visit our 
website:  cliddesden.hants.sch.uk  
  
Paula Lavender  
 

 
More pictures of Mad hair day, overleaf. 
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Dummer Village Fete  Put the date in your diary.  Saturday 21st June. 
 

All Saints Church 
Our Sunday Special’s speaker was Henry Mann, maker of cellos.   Henry took us 
through the process of making a cello.  We saw templates that he had made and 
Henry told us the price of the wood for the cello, no wonder they are expensive!  
And so they should be, it was obvious that a huge amount of craftsmanship goes 
into each one that is hand made. Henry explained that the neck was the hardest as 
he tried to make sure that it fitted the customer.  He then played a soupcon of 
well-known compositions.  It was very interesting and to have somebody so ac-
complished in Dummer is a great asset.  
 

Congratulations to Michael Hill-King in being one of the winners of the National 
Churches Trust photography competition.  The theme was  “Your pictures of 
Churches in the snow”.  
 

Our next Sunday Special is on March 2nd at 11:15m when Diane Taylor (former 
Mayor of Basingstoke & Deane) will talk about an Indian Doctors work to care 
for hundreds of abandoned children.    
 

Dummer Village Hall 
Hall Hire.  N.B:  An increase in fees will be announced soon. 
 

The River Runner 
What a fantastic performance.  A play about family, village life, hierarchy and 
fears set in the Fens.  (Congratulations to the actors who managed the Fens ac-
cent)! Fabulous music and great acting, Andy Brock and the cast of Glimmer 
Theatre presented an excellent evening. Also thank you to all who supported it. 
 

Thank you, Jackie, for organising the event and also to all who helped make the 
evening such a success.   
If you didn’t attend the Fifty years of Fun, Frolics and Foolery a chance to hear 
two of the excellent performances of the evening, Mauds Dog and Then Down 
Street Boys.  
 

Future Events are  
 

Friday 21st March.  Mauds Dog and The Down Street Boys.  £5 plus Bar  
Saturday 5th July. Commemorating D-Day.  “Nightingales”, 1940’s music. 
Contact for these two events: eventsdummervillagehall@gmail.com 
Dummer Village Hall Committee 
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Ellisfield Distributor  - Ali Swanston 07881088123.  

Well, spring is in the air and the Singing Season has 
begun.  
 

After a well-earned rest after last year's concert, the choir 
are looking forward to getting back together again on 
Wednesday 5th March from 7.30pm at St Martin's Church.  
 

If you would like to come along and join the ladies’ choir, 
why not come a long to a taster session that evening, you 

will be made very welcome. No experience required.  
 

The Choir will be meeting up on the first Wednesday of each month, for 
some light-hearted singing so come a long and enjoy an evening of song, 
there will be refreshments during the rehearsal too. 
 

If you are interested or want to find out more, you can email the choir at 

bellesofstmartins@gmail.com.  
 

We look forward to seeing you there! 
 

Theresa and Janey - Musical Directors. 
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Cliddesden, Farleigh Wallop and Ellisfield 
Horticultural Society—The Gardening Club 

Chairman: Seumas Foster 

Seumas@cropfosters.co.uk     07768 443 658 
 

News. 
‘Q. March is a busy time for gardeners. Discuss’.  
Where to start? There is a lot to do to get ready for the new season.  A lot of 
work will have been done already, although this year is not making early 
working in the garden easy.  Looking for a silver lining, and gardeners must 
be optimists, leads me to our water butts filled with rainwater, which is a 
good start!! 
 
Baked, Chipped, or Boiled 
We had an excellent meeting with Alan Wilson at the end of January. Alan 
is very knowledgeable about potatoes. I didn’t know that potatoes are not 
counted as one of our ‘5 a day’, because they are such a staple in our diet. Or 
that Sir Walter Raleigh didn’t bring the potatoes as we know them, he 
brought the Sweet Potato.  
We are ready to start the process of growing our potatoes now better 
informed about the varieties that should do a good job, and when to plant 
and how to fertilise and water them.   Many of us ordered seed potatoes from 
Alan, they will be delivered at the end of the month. 
It did strike me from the comments made that probably a lot more of our 
members grow potatoes in bags rather than in the ground.   
 
Q?? 
Our next meeting will be the Quiz with the Candover Valley Gardening Club 
on March 13th at Cliddesden Millennium Hall, from 7.30pm. The quiz will 
cover gardening and lots of other things so will be for everyone.  More 
details will be sent out before the meeting. 
 
Getting Value  
If you have had a pot of daffodils in the house, 
or maybe a bowl of hyacinths which have 
done their best for you, then plant them 
outside somewhere so they can recover over 
the summer and flower again next year. Take 
them out of the pot or bowl and just drop the 
into a hole in the garden where the topps will 
not be mown off and cover the bulbs with soil. 
Planting doesn’t have to be too gentle 
although they will appreciate some feeding at 
some stage in the spring. Over the years I have 
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Candover Valley Pre-School  
 

(within Preston Candover Primary School) 
 

Tel:  01256-389008   Email: cvpadmin@btconnect.com 
 

Website:  https://www. .co.uk/ 
Opening times:  Mon – Thurs 8.30am – 3.15pm    Fri 8.30 – 11.45pm 

With the term in full swing, 
the children have been ever 
busy at CVP.  In recent 
weeks the children have 
celebrated both Chinese 
New Year and St 
Valentine’s Day.   
 

Celebrating Chinese New 
Year was an opportunity to 
foster cultural awareness, 
appreciation and curiosity.  
Learning about different 
traditions helps children to 
develop a deeper 
understanding of the 
diverse world around them.  

At preschool we bring the celebrations to life by immersing children in 
sights, sounds and traditions.  We introduce them to symbols of each 
celebration, helping them understand the meaning of each one.   
 

St Valentines Day celebrations offered opportunities to express feelings, 
learning to communicate our emotions.  We discussed the importance of 
building strong, caring relationships and talked all about the people we love.  
By joining in with celebrations, we are not only having fun, but also learning 
important lessons about respect, diversity and friendship.   
 

We are thrilled to announce that CVP 
has been awarded a Food Hygiene rating 
of 5.  The preschool take great pride in 
our “very good” hygiene practices.   
 

Candover Valley Preschool is a vibrant 
and nurturing learning environment.  
Please contact us if you would like to 

enquire about a place for your child. 
Places are currently available for Autumn 2025. 

 

mailto:Seumas@cropfosters.co.uk

